
EAST DAVIS COUNTY FIRE PROTECTION DISTRICT
DAVIS FIRE DEPARTMENT STATION 33
425 MACE BOULEVARD
DAVIS, CA 95618
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD MARCH 16, 2023
DAVIS FIRE STATION 33

PRESENT: Commissioners John Lindsey, Bill Weisgerber, Michael McMahon, David Robert, Tad Henderson
ABSENT: 
OTHERS PRESENT: Deputy County Supervisor Sheila Allen, Davis Fire Department Battalion Chief Paul Swanson

Chair Weisgerber called the meeting to order at 6:38 p.m. 

MINUTES

Weisgerber said that the minutes from the February 16 meeting had been sent out for review. Henderson moved to approve the minutes as written, Robert seconded the motion, and all were in favor of approving the minutes.

COUNTY SUPERVISOR 

Allen reported that the County and City are going to be implementing the first phases of the project to fix the traffic and parking issues on Mace Boulevard. Allen said that the first actions will be to move the temporary barricades that have decreased the turn radiuses at Cowell. The second lane between Cowell and San Marino will be restored and some parking cutouts will be added for the houses on the west side of Mace. There will also be a traffic light to be installed at Montgomery temporarily and then there will be another installed at Tremont. Both of these will be temporary and will allow the County to collect data on what effect they have on the traffic generated by the app-based navigation systems that currently direct traffic off on Interstate 80 during peak eastbound traffic periods. Henderson asked about how the City and County are resolving their differences in priorities between favoring automobile or bicycle traffic and Allen said they are working together to try and come up with a good outcome for both groups.

Weisgerber then reported that Rich  Reed has been brought in to try and get the MOU between the City and the County for the North Fork Putah Creek project completed as there are still some open items to resolve. There was then some discussion on recent storm damage and how that damage would be taken care of.

Weisgerber then reported on the broken fire hydrant on Country Club Drive and the difficulties in getting it repaired. The final delay is getting some parts for the repair but it should be done soon. There was then a brief discussion on the well transfer to the HOA.




ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

Weisgerber reported that he has the preliminary budget run and that it has been distributed to the group for review. There was discussion of how the budget is running so far in terms of accuracy and all categories look to be where they should be at this point.  Robert moved to approve the initial budget for further discussion at a later meeting, McMahon seconded, and all were in favor.

NEW BUSINESS

Weisgerber let the Board know that the Proposition 218 rolls were ready early thanks to Theresa Kenui’s efforts. The Board then had a brief discussion of some changes to a few properties in the area. McMahon then moved to approve the rolls as submitted, Robert seconded, and all were in favor.

The Board then revisited the proposal from Streamline to restructure and maintain the District’s website. The service would make sure the site is ADA compliant and also make the site current with how many other special districts operate their sites. The initial buildout would cost $250 and then there would be a $25 per month service fee. The cost for future years would be around $300 per year. The Board then discussed potential advantages and whether the cost was worth the upgrade in capability as the current site is still functional despite the low grade from LAFCo. Henderson asked about whether the current proposal has a term or any provisions for fee increases and if yearly billing was possible. Robert said that he would investigate those items and report back. McMahon asked if it was necessary to upgrade the site despite the low grade from LAFCo. Lindsey suggested that the cost would be worth it if a vexatious litigant decided to pursue the District for ADA claims which could be significantly costly to defend. The Board members agreed that the site was serviceable now but that the small yearly cost was worth the potential protection from a lawsuit. Henderson moved to approve hiring Streamline for a one-year term, Lindsey seconded, and all were in favor.


FIRE DEPARTMENT UPDATE

Swanson reported that the training for the six new firefighters is now complete and they will begin to take shifts at the fire stations next week. The Department is now almost at full strength but there was one recent departure. McMahon asked about the training program and Swanson explained what the new firefighters do in order to get accustomed to the Department’s methods and equipment. Swanson added that the new class of firefighters is mostly inexperienced but that they do all have firefighter training from the academies.

Weisgerber then asked about the ladder truck timeline and Swanson said that the Department is sending some representatives to Pierce Manufacturing in April to complete the specifications for the truck. The truck will begin construction shortly after that meeting and then will arrive about 9 months after then.

NEW BUSINESS

Weisgerber then said that the weed abatement process would begin soon with the inspection tour with Fire Marshal Sandholdt. Henderson volunteered to ride along on the tour and Swanson said that he would let Sandholdt know and get him Henderson’s contact information. Allen asked about the weeds near the mobile home park along Putah Creek and Swanson said he would check into that area.

Weisgerber then said that the final budget review will happen at the May meeting and then the approval will be completed at the June meeting. 

NEW BUSINESS

Weisgerber and Lindsey then reported that no further meetings have taken place with the County regarding the MSR recommendations. Weisgerber noted that the Proposition 218 levee process is under way in some other districts with surveys being sent to residents. Weisgerber noted that the West Plainfield and Willow Oak districts are seeing some negative reactions on social media sites as some residents feel that they are already paying enough to the County for fire services. There was then some discussion of how the process might work in No Mans Land and Springlake. Lindsey reported that there is a hope of “receive and file” for the MSR recommendations which would preserve the District without any changes but that the MSR changes for the District are low priority and would come in a third wave as the County is currently focused on the problems in Elkhorn and the potential integration of parts of Elkhorn into other districts include Springlake. Weisgerber added that Supervisor Provenza offered a five-point plan to deal with the issues in those Districts without changing East Davis.

The North Fork Putah Creek MOU between the City and the County is still in process and will hopefully be resolved soon. The CCC has come out to take care of some damage from recent storms but that mostly the vegetation issue in the area has been resolved.

Weisgerber then told the Board that there has been no further progress on the potential billing cycle change with the City and that the Board could discuss the results at a future meeting once the City and County attorneys have had a chance to see how a potential contract modification would work.

NEXT MEETING

April 27, 2023 at Fire Station 33


ADJOURNMENT
There was then a motion by Robert that was seconded by Lindsey to adjourn the meeting; approved unanimously at 7:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted: 
John W. Lindsey
Board Member
